
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 23rd July 2012 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), A Parsons, S Steed, T Casswell, D Walsh, H Barratt, 

R Abbiss (arrived late) and M Shineton (arrived late).

0)
Public participation

No public present.

1)
Apologies for absence:

Cllr R Bubb (holiday) – RESOLVED to accept this apology. Cllrs Abbiss and Shineton would also arrive late due to previous meetings.

2)
Declaration of Interests:
The Localism Act 2011, Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.  
Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interests maintained by the Monitoring Officer.

Clerk understood that members did not have to declare personal or prejudicial interests only ‘pecuniary’ but as members were unclear it was agreed to declare personal/prejudicial until further advice is received.

Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest in 10b Parish Watch.
3)
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 25th June 2012:
It was RESOLVED to accept the minutes as a true record and were signed by the Chairman.

4)
Matters Arising from the minutes:

(a)  Clerk’s report:
Newsletters:

Clerk asked if anyone had any problems with these – none.
The deadline will have to be strictly adhered to in future – the date is printed in the previous newsletter and Clerk will not therefore chase anyone if items are not received by the deadline. Any items received after the deadline will not be included.
Brooksmeeting:

This road has had to be closed up to Sidbury – Access only due to a tree being washed down in the floods and causing road edge damage. The situation is being monitored and if it gets any worse the road will be closed altogether.

Bus Shelter meeting:

A very positive meeting on Thursday when Clerk, Cllrs Steed and Parsons met with Matt Johnson from SC. Two sites were looked at but it was felt that the Village Hall car park is the best place. Permission will be required from the Village Hall committee to site this on the verge next to the Strolls notice board. Once this has been received then neighbouring residents should be contacted to seek their opinion.
Matt will contact Ringway for a quote for the base (approx £300-£400), dropped kerbs will be installed onto the car park and the litter bin can be re-located to the side of the bus shelter if required. Up to 75% grants are available from SC so the likely cost to the PC would be in the region of £700.

It was RESOLVED that the Clerk writes to the Village Hall committee seeking their permission to site this bus shelter on the verge next to the Strolls notice board.

Roads meeting:

This is tomorrow morning at 10am meet at Glebe Drive. Clerk asked if councillors had any specific areas they required Andy Oliver (SC) to look at.
Places Clerk had noted included:

Through village starting from Burnt Pitt corner – Moon House Bank.

Wribley Bank

Prescott

Brooksmeeting

Chorley New Road – cover on culvert/drain

Bakehouse Lane, Chorley – drain

Outside Willowdene – road floods

Top of Litley Bank – road floods

Bottom of Burnt Pitt bank – road floods – potholes/road surface starting to fail

Hinton/Loughton road near to Old Railway line – potholes

Hinton Farm/Cottages – road surface failing

Duddlewick road – potholes

Pothole Burnt Pitt bank

 Lower/Upper House, Sidbury
Grass cutting/pothole filling:

The verges have been cut and instructions given to fill potholes – there are still quite a few which need doing due to the latest flooding. 
Bakehouse Lane, Chorley:

Clerk has been asked by a resident if a larger drain could be installed at the end of the Duck Inn driveway onto Bakehouse Lane as during the recent floods water running down Bakehouse Lane ends up here and is flooding properties.

It was RESOLVED that this be looked at on the parish visit with SC tomorrow.

Jubilee coins:

Clerk now has orders for 38 coins. 50 will be ordered and the deadline will be the end of the month for orders.
Fox and Hounds car park:

Clerk confirmed that she is under correspondence with the Enforcement Officer regarding this piece of land.

(b) Any other matters arising;
Nothing further raised.

5)
Planning applications: 

a) Reference:  12/02636/LBC (validated: 22/06/2012)

Address:  Harcourt Cottage, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Alterations to include erection of timber framed garden room, buggy store and porch, building up of floor level in bedroom 4, cut truss to create opening in bedroom 4,  increase door opening widths and construction of a chimney affecting a Grade II Listed Building.
Some councillors had visited this site and no objections had been received. As the comments had to be in before this meeting clerk had sent in comments supporting this application. RESOLVED that this application was fully supported.

b) Reference:  12/02640/FUL (validated: 22/06/2012)

Address:  Harcourt Cottage, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Erection of single storey extensions to west and east elevations, porch to rear elevation, installation of dormer window and change of use of paddock land to provide additional parking/turning area

Applicant: Mr & Mrs P Johnson (Harcourt Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP)

Some councillors had visited this site and no objections had been received. As the comments had to be in before this meeting clerk had sent in comments supporting this application. RESOLVED that this application was fully supported.

c) Permission granted:

Reference:  12/00913/FUL (validated: 05/04/2012)

Address:  Yew Tree Farm, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PP

Proposal:  Erection of two agricultural buildings (livestock pen and implement food storage unit) following demolition of existing.
Decision: Grant Permission
Reference:  12/01912/FUL (validated: 08/05/2012)

Address:  4 Midwinters, Chorley, Bridgnorth, WV16 6PW

Proposal:  Erection of agricultural building for storage of machinery/feed and animal care; installation of 40 PV solar panels to south roofline

Decision:  Grant Permission

d) Any others received after issue of agenda:
Reference:  12/02981/FUL (validated: 16/07/2012)
Address:  Tanglewood, Midwinters, Chorley, Bridgnorth, Shropshire, WV16 6PW
Proposal:  Erection of replacement dwelling following demolition of existing
Applicant: Mr S Boaler
Some Councillors had visited this site and the application was fully discussed. It was RESOLVED to support this application
6)
SALC report:
Cllr Abbiss declared a personal interest as SALC Chairman and commented as follows:
· Planning – Telford and Wrekin not agreeing with PC comments.

· 5 members from T & W on Executive and 10 for Shropshire.

· Ball/presentation on 26th October – £29.50 – bookings required a.s.a.p.

· Localism event – 19th October.

· AGM – Friday 2nd November (afternoon).

· Training programme – not yet finalised.

7)
Shropshire Councillor’s report:
This will be dealt with later when Cllr Shineton arrives.

8)
Financial matters:

a) Outstanding payments: 
Clerk’s fees - £xxx

Printer cheque confirmation - £295.70
HMRC PAYE - £514.52 - Clerk confirmed that as the payment book had not been received HMRC requested that the cheque is sent with a covering letter and a payment book will be issued.

RESOLVED to pay these cheques.

b) Income since last meeting:
Only deposit account interest but statements only received quarterly.
c) Bank statement:
Agreed and RESOLVED that this is signed by Chairman.
d) Quarterly bank reconciliation:

Clerk explained the reconciliation and Councillors RESOLVED to accept this.

9)
Bus shelter update:
Dealt with earlier.

10)
Parish matters/problems:
 a) Parish problems:
Yew tree – Burnt Pitt bank – it was queried whether this tree had been checked since the branch broke out of it earlier this year. It was RESOLVED to write to the landowner (Mr Meecham) to ask whether this has been checked and point out the obligation landowners have to check trees each year and keep records.
b) Parish Watch:
Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest as co-ordinator.

Numerous properties (sheds) had been broken into in Stottesdon – 2 chain saws taken.

Cllr Steed reported that a ‘suspicious’ visitor to her property at the same time as oil was being delivered – reported to Police.

c) Parish Plan update:
Cllr Parsons distributed copies of updated documents and talked Cllrs through this.

Health:

Cllr Shineton confirmed that ambulance times are being monitored.

1st Responders – need confirmation as to how many are based at the Old Vicarage and what area they cover. Clerk will speak to OVC.

Dr’s Surgery – RESOLVED to write to Dr’s to see what their plans/intentions are and offer any help and support, if required.

Housing:

Housing Needs survey is a huge task. There are currently 9 on the Homepoint list for the parish. It was RESOLVED that the PC begins an ‘awareness campaign’ encouraging people to put their names on lists if accommodation is required. This will be put in the next newsletter.

Cllr Parsons was thanked for all her work.

It was RESOLVED that S. Cllr Shineton give her report at this point of the meeting:

7)
Shropshire Councillor’s report:

· S. Cllr Shineton confirmed that following Code of Conduct training personal and prejudicial interests do not have to be declared but partner/spouse has to be included on the forms. Shares in companies under £25,000 do not need to be declared. After discussions it was felt that if in doubt it is best to the leave the room and take no part in discussions/debates.
It was RESOLVED to ask SC for a link to their website for the Disclosable interest forms from the PC website.

· Flooding – any information on where problems still remain from standing water/potholes etc need reporting to Cllr Shineton or Clerk.
· Small grants available for Community groups through RCC.
· Small business grants available – Marches etc.
· Planning – 1314 applications from 1/4/11-31/3/12 which range from large site developments down to extension on houses etc. Fee payable if Planning Officer time used after the initial ‘free’ consultation.
· Wall insulation scheme available.
Cllr Shineton was thanked for her report.
11)
Correspondence including emails forwarded to Councillors:

All items receipt noted unless discussed by Cllrs.

 Letter from Stottesdon PCC re: financial support. 
Clerk provided Cllrs with a copy of this letter requesting financial assistance.  After discussions it was RESOLVED that the PC did not have the powers to support the Church but would consider raising the burial grant next time. Clerk was asked to write back to the PCC.

Emails:

Weekly Planning lists

Rural Service Network newsletters

25/6 - SALC bulletin

26/6 - reply from Chorley Village Hall re: grass cutting

Emma Buckingham re: Severn Rivers Trust: River Rea advisory meeting – 23rd July 2pm Market 

Hall, Cleobury Mortimer – this meeting had taken place today and was well supported. Details of the meeting were given by chairman who represented Boyne Estates at the meeting and will go back and talk to Lord Boyne as the problems comes from further upstream. Coppicing needs to be carried out and debris etc on river banks needs clearing up as this is causing problems when the river floods.
The bridge at Milson will be closed for approximately 3 months.

Shakenhurst Estate was not represented at the meeting.

The agencies are prepared to ‘come together’. 

Cllr Shineton asked once again for details of any standing water/blocked ditches/road edge damage.

3/7 – SALC information bulletin

5/7 – SC Changes to Shropshire Planning policies for housing

9/7 – SALC Shropshire Parking Consultation 2012

10/7 – SALC – Training courses

13/7 – Fields in Trust

16/7 – DEFRA funding update

Cllr Abbiss reported that Stottesdon School had received ‘outstanding’ in every category in their OFSTED report.
This was excellent news.

12)
Date of next meeting: 

20th August 2012. Cllr Barratt gave her apologies for this meeting.
Cheques written:

Mrs F Morris - £xxx fees

HMRC - £514.52
PC World - £295.70
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.15pm.

Signed:           

Chairman





Date:

These minutes were approved at the meeting on 20th August 2012.
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